
UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL

STUDY SESSION MINUTES
5th Floor of City Hall

6801 Delmar

June 5, 2017

5:30 p.m.
MEETING CALLED TO ORDER

The City Council Study Session was held in Council Chambers on the fifth floor of City Hall, on Monday, June 5, 2017.  Mayor Welsch called the Study Session to order at 5:30 p.m.  In addition, the following members of Council were present:




Councilmember Rod Jennings; (Arrived at 5:33 p.m.)



Councilmember Paulette Carr 




Councilmember Steven McMahon



Councilmember Terry Crow



Councilmember Michael Glickert; (Excused)                             





Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson
Also in attendance were Interim City Manager Charles Adams, Finance Director Tina Charumilind, Community Development Director Andrea Riganti, Police Chief Larry Hampton, Fire Chief Adam Long, and the Public Works and Parks Director Sinan Alpaslan.
AGENDA
· Discussion of  University City’s Draft FY18 Budget
      Requested by the Interim City Manager
Mayor Welsch reminded members of Council and staff to please turn the microphones on when speaking; there were problems hearing the discussion on the previous study session recording.

Mr. Adams stated that Staff was present to talk about the draft budget; the initial FY18 Draft Budget was presented at the June 5th study session.  Today the Finance Director will provide a brief overview of the budget then staff will address any and all questions from Council.
Finance Director Tina Charumilind, stated the information provided to Council contains the detailed line items of the budget by department and division.  The cover letter is a summary of the general fund revenues and expenditures.  The first page is the total projected revenue for FY2018 in comparison to the actuals for FY2016, as of April 30, 2017.  The FY18 Budget has a deficit in the General Fund of approximately $500 thousand due to the $1.26 million for the lease expenses for the temporary Police facility.  The Solid Waste Management Fund also has a deficit balance of $115 thousand and the Park Sales Taxes Fund also has a deficit balance.

Per City Ordinance, we must have a balanced budget; which means revenues should equal expenditures.  Ms. Charumilind stated she would work with the Director of Public Works and Parks to lower the deficit of the Solid Waste Management Fund and Park Sales Taxes Fund.
Councilmember Carr asked for the details of where the shortfall is in the Park and Storm Water Sales Taxes Fund?  Ms. Charumilind stated there is a half-cent sales tax in Parks, it is point of sale and the revenue is less than the Capitol Improvement Sales Taxes.  However the planned projects make the deficit; so the projects need to be prioritized, delayed or phased out until next year.  Councilmember Carr asked if the project causing the deficit had been identified?  Ms. Charumilind stated the projects are listed in the back of the budget book under Capital Improvements; per Mr. Alpaslan all of them are priority.  Ms. Charumilind suggests doing them in phases.  The Heman park pool improvement project has been added; it takes priority over the others.

Ms. Charumilind stated the second page list selected funds that are budgeted for special revenue such as Sewer Lateral, Economic Development Sales Taxes, Capital Project Fund, Capital Improvement Sales Taxes and Park Sales Taxes.  There are 2 Enterprise Funds; Solid Waste Fund and Parking Garage.  The projected revenue for the parking garage is expected to be much lower than the previous year because the number of tenants renting retail space is lower.  Also Commerce Bank moved their ATM out of the building; which normally brings in about $12 thousand.
Per St. Louis County’s request, we submit an estimated property tax for the coming year; the assessed valuation went up slightly from $532.3 million to $595.3; the rate came down from .73.40 to .67.10; the final will include the properties that protest paying the tax.  

The sales tax rate for University City will change due to the public safety tax; another half-cent sales tax will be added increasing the rate to 9.113%.  Mayor Welsch asked if Prop P was included and Mr.Charumilind said yes.
Councilmember McMahon asked if a shift or split to the categorization out of Parks into the Capital Improvement Sales Tax related to the Mona Drive Street Stabilization would help to fix the budget deficit in one area?  Ms. Charumilind said that was a possibility.  She stated the grant would be $100 thousand, a $100 thousand from Capital Improvement Sales Taxes and another $100 thousand from the Park Sales Taxes, would help the deficit by $100 thousand.
Regarding Prop P, City Council will make the decision on how the monies will be used.  If possible Staff would like to know how City Council plans to use the money before the money is actually distributed in December.  Mayor Welsch asked if the first expected payout would be in December and Ms. Charumilind said that was correct.  The State will start collecting in October and distribute in December.  Ms. Charumilind said she could answer questions from Council and would welcome any recommendations or suggestions.  The plan is to adopt the budget by June 27th.
Mr. Adams opened the discussion to Council for questions.

Councilmember Crow asked for the total budgeted cost for New World?  Ms. Charumilind stated it is budgeted both in finance and IT because staff is considering implementing the employee suite software, which is related to online employee benefits and enrollment; which is done manually today.  
Councilmember Crow asked if New World was budgeted for $130 thousand?  Ms. Charumilind said that covers the maintenance cost for all modules; HR, payroll, business license and refuse.   Councilmember Crow asked who the primary users were and if they are satisfied with the software?  Ms. Charumilind stated all the finance staff, HR, IT, Department Directors and supervisors (payroll) use New World.  Kronos is still being implemented, once completed the number of users for New World will decrease.
Councilmember Crow asked for clarification of the IT Infrastructure Replacement Contingency line item for $64 thousand.  Mr. Charumilind stated the line item represents planned computer refresh projects; older systems will be rotated to less frequent users and new computers will be purchased for the more frequent users.  Depending on the number of computers purchased at one time the expense could be capitalized. 
Councilmember Crow asked about City Council travel (page I-2) listed at $12 thousand, which differs from the budget book that shows $10 thousand; what is the difference?
Ms. Charumilind stated she would review to confirm which number is correct.  Councilmember Crow said $12 thousand seems to too higher given that only 1 or 2 members actually travel.

Councilmember Crow asked for details on the line item regarding marketing, grant writers and public communications under the City Manager’s budget on page I-6 for a total of $120 thousand.    Ms. Charumilind stated $100 thousand goes to ESM Marketing (previously named MSW). The other $20 thousand is planned for a joint venture with the school district to hire grant writers to complete applications and write the grants related to the City or/and the school district.  The total cost will be shared.
Councilmember Crow asked about the $10 thousand under the City Manager’s Public Relations budget for Fair U City.  He said in the beginning Council agreed to help get Fair U City started and now based on their financial statements they have reached some level financial independence.  Their cash on hand at year end was $17,674 thousand.  He asked if members thought it should be kept in the budget?  

Councilmember Crow asked if the Municipal Court budget was stagnant from the year before?  Ms. Charumilind said that was correct that it seems to be steady from one year to next.
Councilmember Crow asked if the senior service assistance for $15 thousand in line item 6010 on page III-5 was a new or existing position?  Ms. Charumilind confirmed it is an existing part-time position responsible for all meetings and projects that support the Senior Commission.  Councilmember Crow asked if any other commission had paid staff to support them?  Ms. Charumilind stated there are none expect for the large ones like traffic which are supported by the department directors.
Councilmember Crow asked if between the EDRST money and the City’s Manager’s additional funds; if the Chamber of Commerce receive about $120 thousand in 2017?  Ms. Charumilind said in previous years there was $30 thousand from the City Manager’s budget, but that was eliminated this year.  All money for projects and events will come from EDRST.  
Councilmember Crow asked if the EDRST for city-wide advertising and marketing and regional tourism went had gone out for bid or did EDRST board vote to give the Chamber $50 thousand to do marking and advertising?  
Ms. Riganti stated all ED sales tax funds are project based, with the exception of the staff time to administer the budget.  The Chamber submitted projects that included city-wide marketing.  Their request was combined into one lump sum of $50 thousand and a number of projects will be accomplished which will include marketing to tourist and venues.  It is not to hire the Chamber to market but rather to augment the efforts of Community Development for city-wide marketing along with the firm the City Manager’s office hires to do engagement and public relations.  

Councilmember Crow asked what deliverables should Council expect from the Chamber of Commerce related to the $50 thousand?  Ms. Riganti stated the information was provided on March 27th in the joint study session. It would include collateral marking pieces such as a city-wide brochure and other marketing efforts to broaden our regional profile and branding and tourism.  Councilmember Crow asked how that differs from the other $50 thousand for marketing that we’re paying ESM and the other $50 thousand for media relations?  Councilmember Crow stated that clarifying what the deliverables and metrics are for the Chamber of Commerce verse what we expect from the marketing firm that we are already paying to deliver city-wide marketing would be a good idea. Ms. Riganti stated that for the Economic Development Retail Sales Taxes Board the deliverables are the milestones that the organization has set and they are consistent with the comprehensive plan documents and the previous efforts that have gone on for the past 15 or 20 years.  The deliverable may not be a specific project but more of a metric, for example based on this number of publications; there are 20 new businesses.  The board is always looking for clarification and additional guidance on what the metrics should look like and what the deliverables should be.  Councilmember Crow stated the amount of money going to the Chamber of Commerce verses other things that have a more concrete deliverable raises questions in his mind about the way the Chamber is supported.  In a tight budget year, trying to figure out ways to find savings is a challenge. 
Mayor Welsch asked Mr. Riganti to review the application to see if a good portion of money is for convention and visitors bureau ads to replicate what goes on in the Loop and if a lot of is for actual brochures that are distributed similar to the Loop.
Councilmember Crow asked if the P&L for the Chamber had been received?  Ms. Riganti confirmed it had.  Councilmember Crow asked if the Council had received it?  He stated that Councilmember Carr asked regularly to see their financials and he would not be prone to providing funding until he sees the financials.  Ms. Riganti said would get the information to them and stated they ask for P&L information from U City in Bloom and all organization’s to be equitable in the questionings and metrics.  Councilmember Crow said he thought was very fair.  It is important for Council to know where the money is going and where it’s being spent.
Councilmember Crow asked for clarification on the inclusion coordinator for Cent Com.  
Ms. Riganti stated that we are mandated to have inclusionary services for individuals that might require assistance, whether it’s a physical diagnosed disability or one on the autism spectrum; we need to have an inclusion coordinator that is shared amongst all the recreational departments.  For the past several years there has been an agreement with other municipalities (Webster Groves, Clayton and Maryland Heights) to share the cost of this person.
Councilmember Crow asked for details on the vacation consulting services under Administration and Engineering.  Mr. Alpaslan explained the line item should read vacating not vacation.  He further explained that it is for right of way vacations.  There is a need to vacate City ownership of parcels that are no longer efficiently use for the transportation system.  The consultant is hired to prepare the documents, complete the land survey and execute the vacation process.  For the new fiscal year, 10 parcels of land have been identified.  These areas continue to cost the City money to maintain.  If approved the budget allows for a one-time maintenance to bring the properties to acceptable levels before we propose to turn them over to the adjacent property owners.   Overall the vacating processing and consulting services can be consolidated under one.  For the same amount of money there is need for a Traffic Engineering Consulting because we don’t have anyone with the expertise in that area.  It would cost the same amount of $10 thousand for the year.  This would cover the request of the Traffic Commission to analyze and to assist the Commission with technical expertise.  For the vacating consulting services we would like to have a grant application assistant for technical assistances when estimating our cost for grant applications which generally leverage our funding by 3-4 folds for some projects. 
Councilmember Crow asked Ms. Charumilind if there was money in the budget for additional training for the City Clerk and Ms. Charumilind confirmed there is money in Council’s budget in 2 areas; staff training and professional development.  
Councilmember Crow said we need to start thinking about the Prop P money and how it could relate to the known deficit in the pension plans.   What percentage of Prop P funds could go towards the deficit of the pension plans?   He said as he understanding there is no prohibition against using part of the Prop P funds for the funding of the pension plan.  Ms. Charumilind stated that was correct.
Councilmember Crow stated entities where the City is providing funding, particularly to a large degree, should provide financial statements before the budget is passed on June 26th.  It is Council’s responsibility to see how well the entities that are being funded are performing. There will be some tough choices to make and this information needs to available.  Mr. Adams said he spoke with Ms. Riganti shortly before the meeting and she will be working to get the necessary expense information from the different entities and then the information will be distributed to Council.

Councilmember Smotherson referenced section I-6 compared to III-5, and asked what the difference was between the Consulting Services for Economic Development for $24 thousand and the Planning Consulting under the Community Development budget for $20 thousand?  Ms. Riganti stated under the Community Development budget, interns are hired to assist with projects such as mapping, data analyses, etc. and the consulting services funds are used for that purpose.  
Mr. Adams stated he would review the monies in the City Manager’s budget; it might be carryover from last year.  Ms. Charumilind stated it had been budgeted in the past but it was spent.
Councilmember Smotherson asked if there was a specific difference, or could it be eliminated?   Ms. Charumilind stated her understand is that the City Manager is also responsible for bringing new business into the city and/or increasing the economics for the city as a whole.  She would look into it further but it had not been used in the past.
Councilmember Smotherson asked if the $40 thousand for the Olive International CID is needed given the Olive redevelopment project that is being planned.  That development could include projects like this CID and the City would not have to have a separate $40 thousand line item in the budget.   Ms. Riganti stated the project is still under negotiation and not fully formulated as of yet.  The creation of a CID (Community Improvement District) would cover legal fees to determine whether or not it is feasible similar to what was appropriated several years for the Loop.   A Community Improvement District would be another self-taxing district that could generate funds for a specific purposes to include façade improvements, property acquisitions etc.   It may be not necessary if something else is created but we don’t know if something else will come to fruition.  
Councilmember Smotherson asked for a description of “Love in the Loop” budgeted for $25 thousand and “Style in the Loop” for $25 thousand.  Ms. Riganti stated there is $75 thousand to cover special events to be carried out by the Loop; which would include the ice carnival, love in the Loop etc. to attract customers to the Loop.  These two events would fall under the general category of special events and we don’t really dictate what events the LSBD holds to attract people to the Loop.  The ice carnival has been very successful and style in the Loop has had moderate success.
Councilmember Smotherson asked if Centennial Commons is appropriately staffed and if additional employees could be added?  Ms. Riganti confirmed 4 full-time employees and a number of seasonal part-time employees.  It is sometime hard to predict when more part-timers are needed for recreational services.  Staff is currently preforming an analysis of the peck times and when additional part-time staff is needed.  Councilmember Smotherson asked Ms. Riganti if she thought 1 or 2 additional full-time employees are needed as he believes people are filling multiple roles and perhaps more staff is needed.  Ms. Riganti stated that many employees fill a lot of roles throughout the City which speaks to the skill set and talent of the current employees.  The permeant employees do an excellent job; there has always been the debate as to whether or not Centennial Commons is a self-sustaining enterprise.  The question has continues to be do we want subsidize it as a community and the answer has been yes; to what degree is an ongoing policy discussion.
Councilmember Carr stated she would focus on the legislative budget specifically travel and memberships because those are not very clear.  Councilmember Carr asked why 3 units are listed under conference mayor registration when only 1 Mayor is attending the conference?  Again on page I-2 it 4 units, what are these?  Ms. Charumilind stated that any the elected officials could attend the conferences.  The budget just identifies the money in case any member of Council would like to attend; the money would be there.  Ms. Charumilind stated there are a couple of organizations such as USA Mayors and others that our elected officials have attended in the past so she planned for them again in this budget.  Councilmember Carr stated that she has not seen a lot come back from the conferences nor has she seen a lot of people travel; this might be a place where we tighten our belts.  There’s US Conference of Mayors for $3 thousand for 1 unit and then under account 6650 training for City Council and City Clerks memberships and certifications and the United States conference for Mayors; are they the same organization?  Ms. Charumilind stated that you have to be a member of the organization to attend the conference, so although the same name is listed one part is for membership and the other part would be the conference registration or travel expense.  Councilmember Carr stated that $12 thousand seems like a lot for only a couple of people who travel.  She stated that she was denied reimbursement for a professional parliamentarian. She is not supporting boondoggle trips when not a lot comes back.   She stated that perhaps she has missed something but she has not seen any reports from the conferences.  
Councilmember Carr asked if the Mayor still had a credit card?  Ms. Charumilind confirmed that she did.  Councilmember Carr stated that it has never been clarified who issued that credit card and that she would like see all the statements on that particular credit card for the last year.  She believes the Mayor should do like the rest of Council and submit an expense report for reimbursement; of course this depends upon how the rest of Council feels.
Councilmember McMahon thanked staff for their hard work with putting the budget together and coming to the meetings and listening to all of the questions to help Council to work through the different items.  He stated staff is the expert in the many different areas and he appreciates all that staff does especially in this tough times when money is getting tight.  He reassured the questions are not a reflection of work that staff is doing but it is to get this boat rowing in the same direction.

Councilmember McMahon stated in the fire department budget, the staffing is going from 46 down to 35 and that we’re losing 3 paramedic firefighter captains, 6 paramedic firefighters and 1 firefighter and at the same time the total fire and paramedic calls have gone up by almost 1000 between 2015 and 2017.   He questioned if losing this many people is an appropriate move?  As well as making sure that when we move back to having a full service EMS Fire department, will we have the staff and the ability to do so?  Fire Chief Long stated the reason for the drop in staffing was due to the closure of the Firehouse on Olive and Pennsylvania a few years back.  The staff number was never reduced; now with only 2 Firehouses and 2 trucks we only need 11 people per shift to man the equipment.  The 3 paramedic firefighter captains should have been eliminated when the firehouse closed.  The numbers were carried over when you only need 35.  Councilmember McMahon asked if the drop was related only to the closing of the firehouse and Chief Long said that correct.  Councilmember McMahon asked if Gateway pulled out today or tomorrow would we be able to provide EMS service and Chief Long responded no.  Councilmember McMahon asked what the contingency plan is if that were to happen?  Chief Long replied we would have to hire an additional 12 firefighters and that could take up to six months.  We would also need 2 new ambulances.  Councilmember McMahon ask about the condition of the 3 ambulance that we currently have and Chief Long stated that fleet manager said he would not put any of them on the road.  Councilmember McMahon stated that we should be preparing for a contingency plan in case of an unforeseen circumstance beyond our control; because we will still have the obligation to provide EMS service to our citizens.  
Chief Long stated that Gateway has a 5 year contract.  Councilmember McMahon stated that Council needs to look into what we do if the situation arises. 
Councilmember McMahon asked Ms. Riganti if Council or staff has the final approval for the brochures from the Chamber.  Mr. Riganti stated we do not; nor do we have it with the LSBD or anyone else.  The Chamber is willing to work with us if we want to have input in this area.  Speaking as an attorney, if the time came where the City and the Chamber weren’t in line with the messaging; how do we protect ourselves?  Ms. Riganti stated that we do not have any definitive safeguards in place to defend against a defense attorney.  We do have a collaboration and cooperation; we review their materials and ask them to modify if we see fit.  We understand their clientele is the business community and we have a boarder message and audience.  Councilmember McMahon asked if the Olive CID was brought to Council by the Asian Chamber Commerce and Ms. Riganti confirmed that it had come from them.  
Councilmember McMahon asked if staff has looked at how their vision complements our vision for Olive?  Ms. Riganti stated they are the major property owners on Olive, with the CID they want to do a lot of things that the City doesn’t have the resources to do right now.  That could be façade improvements or property acquisitions and implementing a CID would allow them to carry that out.  City Council has to authorize the CID along with the 5 year plan, so we would want to ensure that it is consistent with our plans.
Councilmember McMahon said he believes Fair U City or the University City Community Foundation has more than $17 thousand in the bank when you add up the numbers, they have almost $30 thousand.  In the restricted account the total was about $11,528 at the end of 2015 and $8,500 in 2016.  In the unrestricted account there is about $9,174 that is carried over to do the kickoff the following year.  So the total is about $29,202 of assets that they can use as they see fit.  It seems that $10 thousand they are asking from us is a carryover that will give to someone else; seems like they can do this on their own now.  He congratulates the Fair U City team for their hard work in getting to this point.  It looks like it’s time for the eagle to be pushed out of the nest. 
Mayor Welsch reminded everyone that she was one of seventeen volunteers when the fair first started.  Of the money mentioned by Councilmember McMahon about $20 thousand is in the restricted account and it is not for the fair; it is for the University City Community Foundation.  The foundation provides grants to individuals and organizations working for the benefit of our community.  When some of the volunteers approached Mr. Walker a number of years ago asking for City support; it was because many cities in our community provide carnivals for their residents and have done so for generations.  Cities like Webster Groves, Ballwin, Creve Coeur, Overland and Olivette just to name a few.  Our community in the center of the St. Louis area provides no type of carnival and hasn’t since the 1980’s when Mr. Ollendorff stopped it.  Volunteers put the fair on and they ask for the support of the City.  Mayor Welsch stated that she personally feels the City should be providing this type of an event for the people of our community.  It would be a shame if people in our community have to go elsewhere for this kind of event.  Fair U City is more affordable than Webster and Ballwin and she doesn’t think the parents of our community should have to leave.  There is money in the account, the volunteers have worked hard to get it and they asked Mr. Walker to help cover the cost of the music and the porta pottys.  As shown in the documents from Mr. Pichon, the City’s donation does not cover those costs.  
She feels the money given for the three day fair and serves the whole community is worth it just like the money we give for manikins in the loop, the ice carnival and all the other groups that are getting funds.  This is good for the kids of this community and it takes nothing away the community and provides in the same way the $75 thousand going to the three block area of the Loop dose for people and the kids of all three Wards.  
Mayor Welsch asked Ms. Charumilind if the $15 thousand for the senior coordinator was in still the budget and she confirmed it was. 
Mayor Welsch asked Police Chief Hampton how many officers are budgeted for and where we stand with that number.  Chief stated the current budget is for 79 sworn police officers and we are down approximately 5 after the 4 graduates on June 22nd.  There are 4 trainees, who are not considered officers until they graduate and are sworn in. There’s 1 new trainee that will start June 26th and 8-9 that are being processed to determine if they viable candidates. As officers transition in and out we will know exactly how many of that 8-9 will be needed.  The trend indicates the retention of officers to be about 5 years; the millennials work hard but tend to changes jobs more than in the past, they are not necessarily career police officers.  The market is competitive and with the Prop P funds on the horizon, people are making changes for higher salaries and perks.   

Mayor Welsch stated Chief Hampton’s  goal was for our officers to be in the top 20 percent of the pay scale; she asked where we stand now?  Chief stated this area in general is not in the top 20 percent.  Areas to the west, St. Charles, O’Fallon, Wentzville and St. Peters have a higher starting salary and more perks.


Mayor Welsch asked Chief how the new facility was working out and his thoughts around the timeline for being there.  Chief Hampton reiterated that the space is temporary and meant to last 5-6 years, it could be pushed an another 1 or 2.  The materials will depreciate over time. 


Mayor Welsch asked if the non-lethal weapons (lasers) and technology items were put in the budget?  Chief stated that he did not include any capital improvements for non-lethal weapons; they are working to cover these items within their current system.  The department took a few budget cuts due to the temporary facility so anything that can be done using current resources is being done.  
Mayor Welsch asked what about the total for U City in Bloom from the budget and from the EDRST funds?  Ms. Charumilind stated there is $8 thousand from City Manager’s budget, $80 thousand from the Parks department and $45 thousand from EDRST.  Mayor Welsch asked if there is a set contract for the gardens that they maintain and is there oversight for the weeding?  Ms. Riganti said there is no oversight by the EDRST board, but they do provide quarterly report as do all of the other applicants. Mayor Welsch asked if the Parks department basically contracted the work out to U City in Bloom.  Mr. Alpaslan stated that the park division reviews and oversees the work that U City in Bloom does for the City.  Occasionally we ask them to re-do something and they do.  Mayor Welsch stated the funding has grown greatly since 2010 and they do a great job.  She asked about a new bench and flower garden on Teasdale and why that location; it seems the third ward might be a better location and many people walk in that area?  Who make the decision on the location of additional gardens?  She would like the location evaluated in the further. 

Councilmember Crow stated that he appreciates the garden on Teasdale.  He reminded everyone about the in-kind funding given to Fair U City in the past and is likely to continue going forward.  He stated we spend a lot of time on the smaller budget items and sometimes we forget the overall budget at times.  He believes the people have spoken by wide margins that they are uncomfortable with EMS and they would like to have moved back in house.  He is asking the City Manager and the Fire Chief to look through the positions slated to be cut, to determine if they should actually be cut.  We’re in year 3 of the contract where the longest is 5 years and it doesn’t seem the people want the contract renewed.  In looking forward we should be preparing for the contingency of bringing back the standard of care that we had previously in the Fire department and EMS.  This is one of those times when people from all 3 Wards have spoken clearly that they want this change and are willing to deal with the cost of this decision.  Councilmember Crow stated he has some reservations about the cuts being due to the closing of a firehouse.  If we eliminate positions in the budget and then are forced to bring them back is different than having the positions and getting them ready to go.
Councilmember Carr stated in Mr. Pichon’s documentation under the in-kind contributions from 2012-2016 it shows zero.  She had gotten from Mr. Walker for 2012, 2013 and 2014 the City’s in-kind contributions and they ranged about $17 thousand, which included staff, police, fire and comp time for employees that gave time to the fair.  She is requesting that be corrected because the City has made a substantial commitment to Fair U City with in-kind contributions.  She is not asking that the in-kind be changed but the City should get credit for what it has done.
Councilmember Carr asked for clarification on the 2 components related to the senior coordinator.  One is the salary and the other is the budget given to the coordinator in Community Development… is that correct?

Ms. Charumilind stated that the salary is the Community Development, it used to be in the City Manager’s budget and it is $20 thousand.  There is $15 thousand for the programs that are overseen by the coordinator and the commission, for a total of about $35 thousand going to senior programming.  Ms. Charumilind said that was correct.  
Ms. Riganti said the role of the coordinator is to the support the board, as is with all the boards and commissions.  However there are city-wide needs identified through the previous task force, the age friendly community and through the department and Council for seniors’ that need additional funds, such as brochures etc.  The coordinator report to Ms. Riganti and has a work plan that is consistent with the needs of the department and the community.  The relationship with the commission is a work in progress.   Councilmember Carr stated that how we provide services for seniors is a policy decision and this is a substantial investment in the senior population.
Councilmember Carr asked for more information on the legislative travel and conferences.  There’s $12 thousand for travel for only a couple and no money for additional things like parliamentary or training for parliamentarian. What are criteria for the US Conference of Mayors, whether or not we qualify? It seems they are looking at Mayors who is the Chief Executive Officer and we don’t have that.  It’s a $3 thousand membership plus a $3 thousand conference, which is 50 percent of the travel budget for 1 person/1 conference. 

Mayor Welsch asked Ms. Charumilind to provide details as she does not believe the $12 thousand has ever been spent.  The US Conference of Mayors is not for mayors as the chief executive officers but mayors of municipalities with all types of government in cities with 30 thousand people or more.  We have gotten back in grants from US Conference of Mayors about what we’ve put in over the years.  Some require that you be a member to apply.  Three conferences may be listed because there are 3 per year, but she only attends 1 if that.  She dose attend NLC and would encourage all of Council to try to attend some of the conferences because you learn about what happening all over the state and much of the country.  A lot of information has been brought back and handed on to the appropriate departments.
Councilmember McMahon asked about the uniformed pension and stated the plan does not meet what the actuary tells us we should put in and we are about $5,528 thousand short this year and Ms. Charumilind confirmed that was correct.  Our funding level went up and we just short of the 80 percent where the past few years we were on the decline.  Ms. Charumilind stated it was a combination of performance in the market and the actuary changed the mortality table.  He stated the assets have gone up as well from $27,600 million to $28,159 million; these things help to get the funding up. Councilmember McMahon asked Ms. Charumilind to explain what moving from an open amortization to a closed amortization mean.  Ms. Charumilind explained that both plans currently have open amortization.  She went on to say with an closed amortization each year that you pay towards the “note” the length of time left on the loan decreases.  With the open amortization it’s similar to re-financing every year.  Councilmember McMahon asked if additional funding were available from Prop P funding and we move to a closed amortization we could begin to paying down the unfunded liability and move this in the right direction?  Ms. Charumilind stated that was correct based on the recommendation of the actuary.  The difference of the contribution would not change very much.  Councilmember McMahon asked if the final decision was up to Council or the pension board?  Ms. Charumilind stated the pension board only makes the recommendation; the ultimate decision will be up to City Council.
Mayor Welsch asked Mr. Adams if he provide some feedback on how he sees the grant writer coloration working with the school district.  Also how would the information get to that person and how the work would be prioritized if Council approvals the funding?

Adjournment
Hearing no additional questions or comments, Mayor Welsch adjourned the Study Session at 6:55 p.m.
LaRette Reese

Interim City Clerk
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